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4426 Excelsior Rd. Sacramento, CA 95655   

January 18, 2008

Mr. Gary Davis 

Mayor

City of Elk Grove 

8400 Laguna Palms Way

Elk Grove, CA  95758
Subject:  
Environmental Comments Re: Proposed Lawson Plaza Project GPA, 

EG-07-107, APN 127-0020-003

Dear Mayor Davis,

I am writing to you on behalf of the Laguna Creek Watershed Council (Watershed Council)
 to provide our comments on the proposed project.  The Lawson Plaza project is situated on a tributary to Whitehouse Creek, an important tributary of Laguna Creek.  Despite historical realignment and reconstruction of the creek channel downstream (west) of the railroad (actions which are strongly discouraged in today’s environmental climate), the creek has naturalized, supports a diversity of wildlife and is valued as an open space amenity by the residents of Camden and Sheldon Pointe neighborhoods.  The Camden neighbors joined together and successfully fought construction of a SRCSD interceptor pipe in the creek several years ago.  Whitehouse Creek is a “Water of the State” subject to protection by the Regional Water Quality Control Board (Regional Water Board).  For all projects upstream (east) of the railroad, including the Lawson Plaza project, environmental and drainage issues must be carefully evaluated and addressed so as not to adversely impact downstream conditions on Whitehouse Creek.  

We offer the following comments for your consideration and use:

· We support the October 18, 2007 decision of the Planning Commission to recommend denial of the Lawson Plaza project.  We concur with all the findings and recommendations presented in the City of Elk Grove Planning Department’s Staff Report, particularly the recommendation not to allow development or fill in the 100-year floodplain.  Your planning staff is to be commended for an excellent presentation of facts that led the Planning Commission to recommend denial.  

· The proposal to build in the 100-year floodplain and to alter natural drainage courses is not consistent with the City’s General Plan (Policies SA-15, 16, 20; CAQ-20 and PTO-18), which strongly discourage such action.  We believe the City Council should promote adherence to the General Plan, particularly when health and safety due to flood risk are at issue.  Approval of the project as proposed has the likelihood of setting a precedent for future projects of this nature, resulting in continued inconsistency with the General Plan, potential flood risk for other property owners along Whitehouse Creek and the alteration/impairment of natural watercourses, habitat and water quality.  

· We oppose any development/fill in the 100-year floodplain for reasons of flood protection and protection of upstream and downstream habitat and stream stability. We suggest that the City study the consequences of similar historic decisions by evaluating conditions and problems along much of Elk Grove Creek today, including a constrained channel with lack of floodplain and severe sedimentation problems (which contributes to higher in-stream temperatures, poor water quality, aquatic vegetation growth and increased maintenance/permitting costs for the utility rate payers).   Some of these conditions compromise and threaten the presumed 100-year flood protection for adjacent streamside properties.  New legislation passed by the Governor in fall 2007 is intended to curtail these types of planning decisions.

· The project applicant should demonstrate that projected drainage impacts from the proposed upstream Vintara Park development have been adequately addressed.  According to the Planning Staff Report, the proposed Lawson Plaza project with its new channel is expected to increase surface water elevations upstream of the site. We question whether the project applicant has also adequately considered the projected increased flows from the proposed Vintara Park project at the headwaters of Whitehouse Creek.  The planning and drainage analysis documents available for the Vintara Park project on the City’s web site indicate that flows downstream may be increased, but did not quantify such increases.  Also, the effect of the proposed Vintara Park project on the downstream on-line private pond was not evaluated in the Vintara Park drainage analysis.  

· The City should verify that the drainage analysis adequately addresses the impact the runoff from the Lawson Plaza project will have on downstream creek resources and property owners (flood protection and water quality).  The drainage analysis should demonstrate that stormwater runoff from the project is reducing pollutants to the maximum extent practicable, in conformance with the Stormwater Quality Design Manual for Sacramento and South Placer Counties (May 2007).  The analysis should also make a determination as to whether downstream flows are going to be increased due to the Lawson Plaza project, and if so, how much.  However, also see the next comment about hydromodification management requirements. 

· The City, in consultation with the regulatory agencies, should determine if the proposed project should address hydromodification requirements.  The proposed rezone from rural residential to commercial and multi-family residential will dramatically increase the imperviousness of the site, which in turn significantly increases the amount of runoff over existing conditions.  As the City’s engineers are aware, the City’s NPDES municipal stormwater permit will be reissued in 2008, and according to the Regional Water Board will include new provisions for hydromodification management, on top of the existing provisions for water quality protection and the need for flood control detention.  Other communities in California have been subject to such requirements for several years and their programs are assumed to set precedent for what Elk Grove and other cities in the county will need to do to comply
. It is anticipated that developers will need to design projects to manage increases in the frequency and duration of flow magnitude and runoff volume when those increases: a) result from increased impervious surface area at the sites of development, and b) are likely to cause increases in erosion of creek beds and banks, silt pollution or other impacts to beneficial uses.  The City should determine if the proposed project will need to satisfy these requirements and if so, the drainage analysis should address this.

In closing, Mayor Davis, we strongly urge you and the other Councilmembers to support the Planning Commission, the Planning Department staff and the City’s General Plan by denying the project as currently proposed.  You will be doing the environment and City residents a great service.

Sincerely,
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Greg Suba, Coordinator

Laguna Creek Watershed Council

916-772-3230

www.lagunacreek.org
cc:

Patrick Hume, Vice-Mayor

James Cooper, Councilmember

Michael Leary, Councilmember

Sophia Scherman, Councilmember 

Jim Estep, Acting City Manager

Christine Crawford, AICP Planning Director 

Sarah Kirchgessner, Lead Planner for Lawson Plaza Project

Cheryl Creson, Public Works Director

Darren Wilson, Development Engineering Manager

Fernando Duenas, Associate Engineer
� The mission of the Laguna Creek Watershed Council is to protect and restore the many benefits Laguna Creek and neighboring waterways provide, including flood attenuation, fish and wildlife habitat, recreational opportunities, and open space.  We seek to accomplish this mission by working cooperatively with all stakeholders in the watershed.





� According to AB 162 (Wolk, signed by the Governor in fall 2007; www.leginfo.ca.gov), areas such as this need to be mapped and protected. The new bill is intended to protect life, property and aquatic resources.  Building levees or similar structures in order to change the natural floodplain stands in contrast to the approach of the new legislation. In fact, the legislation calls for no building in the 200-year floodplain in order to accommodate development. It also calls for locating any public facilities such as police and other safety-related buildings outside of the 200-year zone.  With this, one might question the idea of placing a senior residence in the 100-year floodplain. Although AB 162 doesn't go into effect until next year, it seems that the spirit of the bill should be addressed now, in planning for future development. 


� Additionally, the LCWC, in collaboration with the Upper Laguna Creek Collaborative, recently commissioned a hydrogeomorphology technical study of the upper watershed.  The final report, A Technical Study of Hydrology, Geomorphology and Water Quality in the Laguna Creek Watershed, was published by Geosyntec Consultants in November 2007 (for a copy, go to � HYPERLINK "http://www.lagunacreek.org/files" ��www.lagunacreek.org/files� and download contents of LAGUNATECHREPORT folder). This report provides recommendations for hydromodification management controls.  While applicable to the upper Laguna Creek watershed (east of Waterman), the work could be used as a starting point for recommending protective strategies for other urban creeks in this area.   
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